NATIONAL DEFENSE UNIVERSITY NATIONAL WAR COLLEGE

THE REPUBLIC OF SINGAPORE: INFORMED QUESTIONS

CAPT WILLIAM R. MARHOFFER, USCG COURSE 5604 THE GLOBAL SECURITY ARENA SEMINAR N

> PROFESSOR COL DANIEL L. BURGHART

ADVISOR CAPT CRAIG A. RANKIN

maintaining the data needed, and coincluding suggestions for reducing	lection of information is estimated to ompleting and reviewing the collecti this burden, to Washington Headqua uld be aware that notwithstanding an DMB control number.	ion of information. Send comments arters Services, Directorate for Info	s regarding this burden estimate or formation Operations and Reports	or any other aspect of th s, 1215 Jefferson Davis I	nis collection of information, Highway, Suite 1204, Arlington
1. REPORT DATE 2003		2. REPORT TYPE		3. DATES COVERED 00-00-2003 to 00-00-2003	
4. TITLE AND SUBTITLE				5a. CONTRACT NUMBER	
The Republic of Singapore: Informed Questions				5b. GRANT NUMBER	
				5c. PROGRAM ELEMENT NUMBER	
6. AUTHOR(S)				5d. PROJECT NUMBER	
				5e. TASK NUMBER	
				5f. WORK UNIT NUMBER	
7. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES) National War College,300 5th Avenue,Fort Lesley J. McNair,Washington,DC,20319-6000				8. PERFORMING ORGANIZATION REPORT NUMBER	
9. SPONSORING/MONITORING AGENCY NAME(S) AND ADDRESS(ES)				10. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S ACRONYM(S)	
				11. SPONSOR/MONITOR'S REPORT NUMBER(S)	
12. DISTRIBUTION/AVAILABILITY STATEMENT Approved for public release; distribution unlimited					
13. SUPPLEMENTARY NOTES					
14. ABSTRACT see report					
15. SUBJECT TERMS					
16. SECURITY CLASSIFICATION OF:			17. LIMITATION OF	18. NUMBER	19a. NAME OF
a. REPORT unclassified	b. ABSTRACT unclassified	c. THIS PAGE unclassified	ABSTRACT	OF PAGES 18	RESPONSIBLE PERSON

Report Documentation Page

Form Approved OMB No. 0704-0188

THE REPUBLIC OF SINGAPORE: INFORMED QUESTIONS

Background: Singapore is a modern miracle and an unlikely success story. A tiny island city-state of only 263 square miles (just over 3.5 times the size of the District of Columbia), its population of roughly 4.4 million makes Singapore one of the most densely populated countries in the world. Yet despite its size and paucity of natural resources, Singapore's strategic location at the maritime crossroads of Southeast Asia, along with its industrious population and political stability, have given it economic stature disproportionate to its small size.² According to CIA estimates of purchasing power parity, Singapore's 2001 annual per capital GDP of US\$ 24,700 is the third highest in Asia (after Japan and Hong Kong) and among the 20 highest in the world. A survey reported in the March 2002 issue of *The Economist* ranked Singapore's quality of life above that of London and New York.³ Situated on the major sea lane linking the Indian and Pacific Oceans, through which more than half of the world's merchant shipping tonnage moves annually, Singapore is the world's busiest port and second-ranked containerized cargo transshipment center. ⁴ Touting Singapore's advantages as a reputable financial center and top location for foreign investment, the Singapore Economic Development Board proudly cites the findings of a 2002 survey by the Economist Intelligence Unit that Singapore has the best business environment in Asia, and of the World Economic Forum's Global Competitiveness Report 2002-2003 that Singapore was rated the most competitive Asian economy.⁵

Singapore's government – although a functioning parliamentary democracy with an enviable reputation as nearly corruption-free – is widely regarded as intolerant of dissent, rigidly insistent on conformity, paternalistic in its direction of social as well as economic policy, and resistant to Western-style individual freedoms. As aptly expressed in *Foreign Policy*, "an ever watchful state…regimented almost every aspect of Singaporean life and snuffed out sparks of

political dissent, making Singapore the poster child for 'soft' authoritarianism." Since the beginning of its self-governance in 1959, Singapore has been dominated by one political party – the People's Action Party – that has held a near monopoly of parliamentary seats and political power. While the country's astounding economic success must be attributed, in large part, to this stable if overbearing political culture, many now question whether Singapore's economy can remain vibrant in the Information Age without a concomitant loosening of political control.

Multi-ethnic (76.7 % Chinese, 14% Malay, 7.9% Indian, 1.4% other), multi-faith (Buddhist, Muslim, Christian, Hindu, Sikh, Taoist, and Confucianist), and multi-lingual (Mandarin Chinese, Malay, Tamil, and English are all official languages), Singaporean society has, until recently, exhibited a high degree of tolerance and social cohesion. Yet Singapore exists as a conspicuously wealthy, majority-Chinese enclave sandwiched between two far more populous, poorer, and predominantly Muslim countries (Malaysia and Indonesia), each with a history of periodic violence against their ethnic Chinese minorities. Long considered one of the safest countries in the world, Singapore's recent arrests of Islamic radical cell members and its foiling of terrorist plots to attack American and Singaporean facilities highlights the fact that Singapore occupies an increasingly dangerous neighborhood.

Terrorism: After 11 September 2001, Southeast Asia emerged as the "second front" in the U.S.-led war against the al Qaeda terrorist network. In December 2001, Singapore's Internal Security Department arrested 13 members of a local Jemaah Islamiyah (JI) terrorist cell who were plotting to bomb the American, British, Australian and Israeli embassies in Singapore. According to senior Singaporean government officials, videotape made by this Singapore cell was recovered from the rubble of the house of an al Qaeda leader in Afghanistan. The tape showed detailed reconnaissance of a proposed target – Singapore's Yishun mass transit station

used daily by U.S. military personnel.⁹ In mid-September 2002, Singaporean security services uncovered a plot to bomb Singapore's Ministry of Defense, water system, and international airport as retaliation against the earlier arrest of JI plotters.¹⁰ An additional 21 Singaporeans were arrested; of these, 19 were identified as members of the JI network, with the others linked to the Philippines-based Moro Islamic Liberation Front.¹¹ Sheikh Abu Bakar Bashir, the suspected leader of JI, has condemned Singapore as "anti-Islam...[and] an ally of America," and therefore a legitimate target for Muslim rage.¹² After 9/11, Prime Minister Goh Chok Tong "proclaimed that Singapore stood with the U.S. in the fight against terrorism, despite the fact that there were 'regional and domestic sensitivities to manage."¹³

Questions: Do you consider your country's long, close association with Israel and the U.S. to make Singapore a more likely "target by association" of radical Islamic terrorism? How has your open diplomatic, military and intelligence support of the U.S.-led war against terrorism affected your internal and external security threats? What lessons can you offer to improve the effectiveness of the new U.S. Department of Homeland Security based upon your experience integrating counter-terrorism intelligence and operations upon the establishment of your new Joint Counter Terrorism Centre and Homefront Security Centre?

Piracy: The incidence of piracy in the Straits of Malacca and nearby waters of Southeast Asia is the highest in the world. Attacks in the Straits of Malacca jumped from none in 1997 and two in 1999 to 75 in 2000. ¹⁴ Of the 370 reported attacks worldwide in 2002, 25 involved ship hijackings – many in the Straits of Malacca and South China Sea. ¹⁵ Singapore's bilateral antipiracy patrol agreements with Indonesia and Malaysia virtually eliminated the piracy surge of 1990 – 1992, but have not countered the latest rise in piracy starting in 1998. Japan's Maritime Self-Defense Force has conducted exercises in the Singapore Strait with Singapore's navy since

1996; in March 2001, Singapore signed an additional bilateral anti-piracy agreement with South Korea. 16 Singapore also established in 2001 a bilateral agreement on maritime cooperation with Indonesia, providing employment for Indonesian seafarers in Singapore's merchant marine as an alternative to piracy. 17 A number of regional for a have addressed the piracy problem: the October 2000 ASEAN Regional Forum intercessional meeting in Mumbai; the Council for Security Cooperation in the Asia Pacific (CSCAP) Maritime Working Group; and Japan's April 2000 and October 2001 Conferences on Combating Piracy and Armed Robbery Against Ships. ¹⁸ Questions: Why have your longstanding bilateral anti-piracy agreements with Malaysia and Indonesia failed to arrest this most recent upsurge in piracy? To what extents have Indonesian mariners accepted your offer of alternative employment, and has this program proven effective in reducing the incidence of piracy? Is the mutual recognition of a right of "hot pursuit" or "hot handoff" with Indonesia and Malaysia necessary to effectively combat piracy upon waters subject to adjoining territorial jurisdictions? Why, despite requests by the Singapore Shipping Association and the Society of International Laws, Singapore that all ASEAN member states ratify the International Maritime Organization's 1988 Rome Convention for the Suppression of Unlawful Acts against the Safety of Maritime Navigation, have you not done so? 19 How do you view the proposal by Alan H. J. Chan, chairman of Singapore's Petroships Pte Ltd, that a standing naval force, operating under United Nations auspices, is needed to patrol the Straits?²⁰ Environmental: Large forest fires in Indonesia's Sumatra and Kalimantan during 1997 and 1998 produced health-threatening "haze" affecting not only Indonesia but also Singapore, Brunei, and parts of Malaysia. Concerns about the smoke's impacts on public health and tourism prompted establishment of ASEAN's Regional Haze Action Plan. However, the Indonesian government's lax enforcement of land-clearing practices has allowed illegal burning to continue.

In March 2002, Indonesian forestry officials claimed that they were powerless to prevent further forest fires.²¹

Questions: Have uncontrolled fires in Indonesia continued to deleteriously affect Singapore's air quality? Have you conducted scientific or medical studies to assess the health risks posed by the "haze"? Can you identify an immediate economic impact associated with the "haze" problem, such as a decrease in the number of tourists? Does the inability or unwillingness of the Indonesian government to live up to its obligations under the Regional Haze Action Plan reflect an inherent weakness in ASEAN as a forum for resolution of the region's transnational issues? What additional measures can Singapore take to deal with this problem, e.g., providing technical or financial assistance to Indonesia to better control its logging and land clearing practices? **Environmental:** The Straits of Malacca provide the shortest sea route not only between three of the world's most populous countries (China, India, and Indonesia) but also between the vast petroleum fields of the Middle East and the energy-intensive economies of Japan, South Korea and, increasingly, China. Japan, for example, relies upon oil for 56% of its energy needs, and 75% of this oil comes from the Persian Gulf – virtually all of it by tankship via the Straits of Malacca.²² Each year, more than half of the world's merchant shipping tonnage transits the Straits. Nearly two-thirds of this tonnage is crude oil from the Persian Gulf.²³ An estimated oil flow of 10.3 million barrels (one barrel is equivalent to 42 U.S. gallons) per day passed through the Straits in 2002.²⁴ The U.S. Pacific Command recognizes that "annually, more than 1,100 fully laden supertankers pass eastbound through the [S]trait [of Malacca], many with only a meter or two of clearance between keel and bottom."²⁵ The narrowest point in this vital shipping lane is the Philip Channel in the southern end of the Straits, which is as little as 1.5 miles wide. Singapore sits astride a natural choke point in the world's busiest sea-lane, with an average of

600 ship transits in the Straits of Malacca every day.²⁶ In such a heavily trafficked waterway, the risk of an ecological and public safety catastrophe cannot be overstated. An oil spill resulting from a collision, grounding, piracy attack, or act of terrorism could close the Straits to shipping for days, creating international environmental and economic havoc.

Questions: Do you believe there are adequate marine firefighting, pollution response and salvage assets readily available for response to a massive tankship casualty in the vicinity of the Singapore Strait? What regional fora, bilateral agreements, or public/private partnerships could be used to enhance your maritime response capability and readiness? In view of the proven existence within Singapore of al Qaeda-affiliated terrorist cells and al Qaeda's October 2002 maritime attack on the French Very Large Crude Carrier LIMBURG, what additional measures have you implemented or considered to increase the security of oil and chemical tankers and gas carriers transiting the Straits?

Social: Singaporeans, to the dismay of their government, are under-reproducing. The 2002 estimated fertility rate of only 1.23 children per woman of childbearing age is well below the regeneration rate of 2.1 needed to maintain a population.²⁷ Forty years ago, amid concerns that Singapore's economy could not expand rapidly enough to provide housing, health care, education and employment for the rapidly growing population, the ruling People's Action Party urged citizens to limit their families to not more than two children. Now the government asks parents to have three or more children, offering tax breaks and a bonus of \$5,100 for a second child and twice that for a third.²⁸ But Singaporeans are not heeding this call. Published interviews report that well educated, professionally successful Singaporeans are reluctant to sacrifice their time and lifestyle to raise children. Meanwhile, labor shortages plague the service sector, as well as the electronics and construction industries. To maintain the workforce, the

government allows in over 20,000 new foreign workers annually; two years ago, this immigrant workforce comprised nearly one-fifth of Singapore's population.²⁹ This large influx of immigrants threatens to alter Singapore's ethnic composition and thus undermine the social cohesion upon which the country's stability and prosperity depend.

Questions: In view of evidence that the declining birthrate among Singaporeans can be attributed, at least in part, to parents' quality of life concerns, what incentives – such as expanded childcare availability – are you pursuing to assist working parents? How would adopting a shorter, more family-friendly workweek, as suggested by Singaporean scholar and legislator Simon S. C. Tay, affect Singapore's competitiveness? Have other major employers followed the lead of state-owned DBS Bank, which announced in November 2000 that it would adopt a five-day workweek?³⁰ Do you see the large immigrant population today as causing imbalance in or alteration of Singapore's national identity? Can you afford the economic consequences of limiting immigration in order to maintain Singapore's demographic status quo? **Social:** Even before 9/11, Singapore's government was taking bold measures in response to perceived threats to the nation's prized social cohesion. In March 2001, the government initiated high-level dialog with Malay community leaders to address discontent among the Malay community over the status of Muslim schools and perceived ethnic discrimination in the Singapore Armed Forces.³¹ In his National Day speech on 9 August 2001, Prime Minister Goh Chok Tong proposed a "new social compact" to better share Singapore's wealth with lowerincome social groups to avert social instability due to the growing "income gap." This resulted in the New Singapore Share program, a distribution of government bonds primarily to Singapore's poorest citizens. In the wake of the 9/11 attacks and Singapore's arrests of alleged JI terrorists, Singapore's Muslim community condemned terrorism and repudiated the JI plotters.

Still, Singapore's government considered it prudent to establish Inter-Racial Confidence Circles to foster better communication and harmony among the country's races and religious groups.³³ Singapore's Senior Minister of State for Transport and Information, Communications and the Arts stated, "Without stability, there can be no economic development. And without economic development, there would be political chaos and abject poverty, the ideal conditions for extremism." ³⁴ Yet despite four decades of political stability and incontrovertible economic development, Islamic terrorist cells have taken root within Singapore.

Questions: What credible grievances or measures to promote greater ethnic and religious harmony have been identified via dialog with Malay community leaders and the Inter-Racial Confidence Circles? How do you plan to implement the recommendation of the 24 October 2002 "Report on Institute of Policy Studies (IPS) Research Forum on Ethnic Relations in Singapore" that the Presidential Council for Minority Rights be transformed from a "toothless tiger" to a strong institution for safeguarding minority interests? How do you now propose to handle internal dissent by Malay activist such as Zulfikar Mohamad and the Fateha group? In view of the findings of your report "The Jemaah Islamiyah Arrests and the Threat of Terrorism" that recently arrested JI suspects "were not ignorant, destitute or disenfranchised outcasts" and had "average or above-average intelligence," do you believe that the world's liberal democracies are engaged in a clash of civilizations with notoriously illiberal jihadist Islam? ³⁶

Economics: Perhaps the world's most trade-intensive economy, Singapore's total trade value in 2001 amounted to 341.5% of its GDP – a proportion more than 13 times higher than that of the United States.³⁷ It should therefore come as no surprise that Singapore has negotiated free trade agreements (FTAs) with its major trading partners. By the close of 2002, Singapore had concluded bilateral FTAs with Japan, New Zealand, Switzerland, and the European Free Trade

Association. FTA negotiations with Canada, Australia and Mexico are currently in progress. On 15 January 2003, the U.S. Department of the Treasury and the Monetary Authority of Singapore reached agreement on capital and investment transfer issues, clearing the way for ratification of a bilateral FTA expected to eliminate tariffs on \$38 billion in annual trade between the U.S. and Singapore.³⁸ The Institute for International Economics estimated that the U.S.-Singapore FTA would increase Singapore's GDP by at least 0.7%.³⁹ The principal benefits of this agreement to the U.S. will be the nearly unrestricted opening of Singapore's market to U.S. firms providing services such as banking and investment, insurance, engineering and architecture, law, and telecommunications. 40 As a member of ASEAN and the APEC, Singapore also participates in multilateral FTA negotiations. The APEC nations committed themselves in 1994 to achieving free and open trade and capital investment by 2010 for industrialized economies and by 2020 for developing economies. 41 The ASEAN nations are working toward a complete ASEAN FTA among all ten members by 2008, as well as an ASEAN-China FTA by 2011.42 Questions: Do you agree with the view that Indonesia's requests for selective exemptions from tariff reductions have been a significant factor slowing progress towards establishment of the ASEAN FTA? Despite the statement by Minister Khaw Boon Wan in an October 2002 speech at The Johns Hopkins University that "the U.S. should strive to strengthen the multilateral framework of free trade under the WTO," Singapore has aggressively pursued a number of bilateral trade agreements. 43 How, then, do you respond to the concern voiced by Pacific Economic Outlook analysts that the proliferation of preferential trade arrangements in bilateral FTAs seriously undermines the progress of multilateral trade liberalization? Does the opening of your services sector to U.S. firms and the January 2000 passage of the Legal Profession (Amendment) Act lend credence to the protectionist arguments of the opposition Singapore

Democratic Alliance and Singapore Democratic Party by encouraging the employment of foreign talent, particularly in the professions?⁴⁴ The 15 January 2003 agreement does not prohibit capital controls, but requires compensation for U.S. investors if restrictions that "substantially impede transfers" are imposed.⁴⁵ Do you view this provision as preserving your ability to reintroduce your "noninternationalization policy," lifted in March 2002, to restrict nonresidents' borrowing of Singaporean dollars during a financial crisis?

Economics: The year 2001 proved to be the worst for Singapore's economy since independence as its GDP growth rate plunged from 10.1% in 2000 to negative 2.2%. This economic contraction resulted from a weak worldwide demand for electronics products, the continued stagnation of the U.S. economy, and the adverse consequences of the 9/11 terrorist attacks on tourism and consumer confidence.⁴⁶ The electronics industry accounts for some 40% of Singapore's manufacturing output, and electronics exports contracted by nearly 15% in 2001. Tourism had regularly accounted for 5% of GDP, and tourist arrivals in 2001 decreased by 2.2%, prompting Singapore Airlines to suspend several overseas flights.⁴⁷ The government responded with two off-budget measures (of US\$1.2 billion in July and US\$6.2 billion in October) to accelerate government infrastructure projects, help companies cut costs, and promote worker training in order to minimize the recession's impact on employment; moreover, the salaries of senior government ministers, member of parliament and judges were cut by 17-20%. 48 To further spur Singapore's competitiveness, the government initiated a phased reduction in corporate and personal income tax rates from 26% to 20% over 3 years. Singapore also faced intense competition in the maritime shipping business from a new port facility just across the Johor Straits in Malaysia, quickly losing nearly one-eighth of its container volume due to Malaysia's 30% lower cost of doing business.

Questions: How have the Bali bombing, the arrests of JI terrorists, and the U.S.-led war in Afghanistan and buildup for possible war against Iraq affected tourism? Given the global feeling of insecurity due to terrorism, what steps can you take to boost tourism in Singapore? Regardless of corporate cost-cutting measures and efforts to enhance competitiveness, can Singapore hope to compete in the manufacturing sector with China's vast low-cost labor pool and its increasing share of Foreign Direct Investment coming into Asia? Have the changes in the corporate tax structure had the anticipated expansionary effect on the economy? What competitive advantages can the Port of Singapore offer to keep other shipping lines from following Maersk Sealand and Evergreen Marine to Malaysian ports run by world-class players Maersk Sealand and Hutchinson International Terminals Ltd? Was your decision to become the world's first port to agree to the U.S. Customs Service's Container Security Initiative motivated by the desire to obtain a competitive advantage via CSI's expedited "green lane" clearances? **Regional Relations:** Singapore participates in a number of regional security structures: the Five Power Defense Arrangement, ASEAN, ASEAN Regional Forum (ARF), Asia Pacific Economic Cooperation (APEC), ASEAN Plus Three (APT), and Council for Security Cooperation in the Asia Pacific (CSCAP). All have inherent limitations that restrict their effectiveness in addressing evolving post-Cold War regional security challenges. The Five Power Defense Arrangement (with the UK, Australia, New Zealand, and Malaysia) is deemed inappropriate to deal with security matters of a nonmilitary nature such as transnational crime, environmental hazards, and mass population movements.⁴⁹ ASEAN's rigid adherence to the doctrine of noninterference in the internal affairs of member states, enshrined in its 1976 Treaty of Amity and Cooperation, has caused it to remain silent on numerous intra-ASEAN disputes. A senior Singaporean government minister publicly admitted, "ASEAN...suffered a dent in its credibility

as a regional grouping during the [1997-1998 Asian financial] crisis." As observed by McMaster University's Professor Richard Stubbs, the ARF, too, "has so far proven unable to provide practical solutions to the region's security problems." Constrained by the noninterference principle, ARF failed to deal with the East Timor crisis. In addition, China has successfully obstructed attempts to use the ARF to resolve contested territorial claims in the South China Sea, maintaining that the purpose of the ARF "is to *exchange* views, not to *negotiate*." APEC's expansion from 12 to 23 members has led to divisions over trade liberalization policies and made it difficult to attain an institutional consensus. CSCAP, as a non-governmental (Track II) forum for security dialog, is constrained in addressing members' domestic affairs and unable to effect binding conflict resolution. The APT, dating only from 1997, is emerging as primarily a regional economic organization.

Questions: How does government funding of your CSCAP representation, via the Defense Ministry's Institute for Defense and Strategic Studies, influence Singapore's representation in this nominally non-governmental organization? How can competing territorial claims to the Spratly Islands be resolved among China, Taiwan, Brunei, Malaysia, The Philippines, and Vietnam when China refuses third-party mediation and insists upon only bilateral negotiations with other claimants? How do you view the competing claims by Indonesia, Vietnam, Malaysia and China to the Natuna Island area as impacting your January 2001 agreement with Indonesia to import natural gas from the West Natuna fields for 22 years? Can sensitive transnational issues such as counter-terrorism intelligence sharing be addressed effectively via multilateral fora, or must they be tackled within discrete bilateral relationships? Given the recent ascendance of ASEAN Plus Three in regional finance, trade and development matters, do you believe the APT has eclipsed ASEAN in relevance?

Notes

_

jhu.edu/Speech_SMS.htm> (9 January 2003).

¹ U.S. Central Intelligence Agency, <u>The World Factbook 2002</u>, Singapore, updated 1 January 2002,

http://www.cia.gov/cia/publications/factbook/geos/sn.html (27 January 2003).

² U.S. Department of State, Bureau of East Asian and Pacific Affairs, Background Note: Singapore, October 2001, http://www.state.gov/r/pa/ei/bgn/2798pf.htm (21 August 2002).

³ Singapore Economic Development Board, <u>Why Singapore?</u> Singapore: Your Choice Business Location, 2002, http://www.sedb.com/edbcorp/whysingbiz.jsp (29 January 2003).

⁴ U.S. Department of State, Bureau of East Asian and Pacific Affairs, Background Note: Singapore, October 2001, http://www.state.gov/r/pa/ei/bgn/2798pf.htm (21 August 2002).

⁵ Singapore Economic Development Board, <u>Why Singapore?</u>, Singapore: Your Choice Business Location, 2002, http://www.sedb.com/edbcorp/whysingbiz.jsp (29 January 2003).

⁶ Moises Naim, "Singapore's Big Gamble," Foreign Policy, No. 130, May/June 2002, p. 32.

⁷ U.S. Central Intelligence Agency, <u>The World Factbook 2002</u>, Singapore, updated 1 January 2002, http://www.cia.gov/cia/publications/factbook/geos/sn.html (27 January 2003).

⁸ Raymond Bonner, "Singapore Warns of Threat From Radical Islamic Groups," <u>The New York Times</u>, 9 January 2003, http://www.nytimes.com/2003/01/09/international/09CND_SING.html (9 January 2003).

⁹ Khaw Boon Wan, Senior Minister of State for Transport and Information, Communications and the Arts, "Singapore: Beyond 3G," speech at the Singapore Conference organized by the Paul H. Nitze School of Advanced International Studies, The Johns Hopkins University, Baltimore, MD, 3 October 2002, http://www.sais-jhu.edu/Speech SMS.htm> (9 January 2003).

¹⁰ Khaw Boon Wan, Senior Minister of State for Transport and Information, Communications and the Arts, "Singapore: Beyond 3G," speech at the Singapore Conference organized by the Paul H. Nitze School of Advanced International Studies, The Johns Hopkins University, Baltimore, MD, 3 October 2002, <a href="http://www.sais-

¹¹ Colonel Jimmy Tan Cheng Yaw and Major Irvin Lim Fang Jau, "From Terror Fallout to Terra Firma –
Convergent Focus on Strengthening Homeland Security," November 2002, originally published in Pointer: Journal

of the Singapore Armed Forces, Vol. 28, No. 3 (2002), Journal of Homeland Security, ANSER Homeland Security Institute, http://www.homelandsecurity.org/journal/Articles/terra.html (21 November 2002).

2003).

¹² David Martin Jones and Michael L. R. Smith, "Islamists Defeat Asian Way," The World Today, June 2002, p. 13.

¹³ Tim Huxley, "Singapore in 2001," Asian Survey, Vol. XLII, No. 1, January/February 2002, p. 164.

¹⁴ International Chamber of Commerce, Commercial Crime Services, "Piracy attacks rise to alarming new levels, ICC report reveals," 1 February 2001, http://www.iccwbo.org/ccs/news_archives/2001/piracy_report.asp (3 February 2003).

¹⁵ International Chamber of Commerce, "High seas terrorism alert in piracy report," 29 January 2003, http://www.iccwbo.org/home/news archives/2003/stories/piracy% 20 report 2002.asp> (3 February 2003).

¹⁶ Tim Huxley, "Disintegrating Indonesia? Implications for Regional Security," <u>Adelphi Paper 349</u>, The International Institute for Strategic Studies, (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2002) p.83.

¹⁷ Tim Huxley, "Singapore in 2001," Asian Survey, Vol. XLII, No. 1, January/February 2002, p. 163.

¹⁸ Dr. Stanley Byron Weeks, "Piracy Problems and Cooperative Responses," http://www.glocomnet.or.jp/okazaki-inst/doc/0351StanleyWeeks.doc (3 February 2003).

Piracy Seminar jointly organized by Singapore Shipping Association and Society of International Laws,
 Singapore, rapporteur's summary of observations and conclusions, Orchard Hotel, Singapore, 22 October 1999,
 Society of International Laws, Singapore, http://www.sils.org/seminar/1999-piracy-13.htm (4 February 2003).
 Keith Bradsher, "Warnings From Al Qaeda Stir Fear That Terrorists May Attack Oil Tankers," https://www.nytimes.com/2002/12/12/international/asia/12TANK.html (7 February

²¹ Tim Huxley, "Disintegrating Indonesia? Implications for Regional Security," <u>Adelphi Paper 349</u>, The International Institute for Strategic Studies, (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2002), p.85.

²² Michael T. Klare, <u>Resource Wars: The New Landscape of Global Conflict</u> (New York: Henry Holt and Company, 2001), pp. 116-117.

²³ "Spratly Islands," Federation of American Scientists, Military Analysis Network, http://www.fas.org/man/dod-101/ops/war/spratly.htm (27 January 2003).

²⁴ U.S. Energy Information Administration, "World Oil Transit 'Chokepoints' Country Analysis Brief," November 2002, U.S. Department of Energy, http://www.eia.doe.gov/emeu/cabs/choke.pdf (27 January 2003).

- http://www.pacom.mil/publications/apeu02/s04ship7.doc (3 February 2003).
- ²⁶ International Chamber of Commerce, "ICC report sends six warships into battle against pirates," 12 February 2002, http://www.iccwbo.org/home/news_archives/2002/piracy.asp (3 February 2003).
- ²⁷ U.S. Central Intelligence Agency, <u>The World Factbook 2002</u>, Singapore, updated 1 January 2002, http://www.cia.gov/cia/publications/factbook/geos/sn.html (27 January 2003).
- ²⁸ Roger Mitton, "Endangered Species: Singaporeans need to have more babies. But success breeds selfishness," <u>Asiaweek.com Magazine</u>, Vol. 26 No. 47, 1 December 2000,
- http://www.asiaweek.com/asiaweek/magazine/2000/1201/nat.singapore.html (30 January 2003).
- ²⁹ Roger Mitton, "Endangered Species: Singaporeans need to have more babies. But success breeds selfishness," <u>Asiaweek.com Magazine</u>, Vol. 26 No. 47, 1 December 2000,
- http://www.asiaweek.com/asiaweek/magazine/2000/1201/nat.singapore.html (30 January 2003).
- ³⁰ Roger Mitton, "Endangered Species: Singaporeans need to have more babies. But success breeds selfishness," <u>Asiaweek.com Magazine</u>, Vol. 26 No. 47, 1 December 2000,
- http://www.asiaweek.com/asiaweek/magazine/2000/1201/nat.singapore.html (30 January 2003).
- ³¹ Tim Huxley, "Singapore in 2001," Asian Survey, Vol. XLII, No. 1, January/February 2002, p. 158.
- ³² Tim Huxley, "Singapore in 2001," <u>Asian Survey</u>, Vol. XLII, No. 1, January/February 2002, p. 158.
- ³³ Colonel Jimmy Tan Cheng Yaw and Major Irvin Lim Fang Jau, "From Terror Fallout to Terra Firma Convergent Focus on Strengthening Homeland Security," November 2002, originally published in <u>Pointer: Journal of the Singapore Armed Forces</u>, Vol. 28, No. 3 (2002), Journal of Homeland Security, ANSER Homeland Security Institute, http://www.homelandsecurity.org/journal/Articles/terra.html (21 November 2002).
- ³⁴ Khaw Boon Wan, Senior Minister of State for Transport and Information, Communications and the Arts, "Singapore: Beyond 3G," speech at the Singapore Conference organized by the Paul H. Nitze School of Advanced International Studies, The Johns Hopkins University, Baltimore, MD, 3 October 2002, http://www.sais-jhu.edu/Speech_SMS.htm (9 January 2003).

²⁵ U.S. Pacific Command, "Shipping and Commerce," Chapter 4, 2002,

³⁵ The Institute of Policy Studies, "Report on IPS Research Forum on Ethnic Relations in Singapore, 24 Oct 2002," report prepared by Lai Ah Eng, November 2002, < > (10 February 2003).

- ³⁸ U.S. Department of the Treasury, Office of Public Affairs, "U.S. Treasury and Singapore Reach Agreement on Investment Protections in Free Trade Talks," 15 January 2003,
- http://www.treasury.gov/press/releases/kd3766.htm (27 January 2003).
- ³⁹ Singapore Economic Development Board, <u>Why Singapore?</u>, Singapore: Your Choice Business Location, 2002, http://www.sedb.com/edbcorp/whysingbiz.jsp (29 January 2003).
- ⁴⁰ Edmund L. Andrews, "Singapore and U.S. Near a Trade Deal," <u>The New York Times</u>, 20 November 2002, http://www.nytimes.com/2002/11/20/business/worldbusiness/20TRAD.html (20 November 2002).
- ⁴¹ Sharif Shuja, "Australia's Asia Policy," Contemporary Review, Vol. 277, No. 1614, July 2000.
- ⁴² Toh Mun-Heng, "Singapore," <u>Pacific Economic Outlook 2002-03</u>, Pacific Economic Cooperation Council, (Canberra, Australia: Asia Pacific Press, 2002), p. 43.
- ⁴³ Khaw Boon Wan, Senior Minister of State for Transport and Information, Communications and the Arts, "Singapore: Beyond 3G," speech at the Singapore Conference organized by the Paul H. Nitze School of Advanced International Studies, The Johns Hopkins University, Baltimore, MD, 3 October 2002, http://www.sais-jhu.edu/Speech_SMS.htm (9 January 2003).
- ⁴⁴ Tim Huxley, "Singapore in 2001," Asian Survey, Vol. XLII, No. 1, January/February 2002, p. 160.
- ⁴⁵ U.S. Department of the Treasury, Office of Public Affairs, "U.S. Treasury and Singapore Reach Agreement on Investment Protections in Free Trade Talks," 15 January 2003,
- http://www.treasury.gov/press/releases/kd3766.htm (27 January 2003).
- ⁴⁶ Toh Mun-Heng, "Singapore," <u>Pacific Economic Outlook 2002-2003</u>, Pacific Economic Cooperation Council, (Canberra, Australia: Asia Pacific Press, 2002), p. 42.
- ⁴⁷ Singapore Economic Development Board, <u>About Singapore: Snapshot</u>, 2002,
- http://www.sedb.com/edbcorp/aboutsingsnapshot.jsp (29 January 2003).

³⁶ Raymond Bonner, "Singapore Warns of Threat From Radical Islamic Groups," <u>The New York Times</u>, 9 January 2003, http://www.nytimes.com/2003/01/09/international/09CND SING.html> (9 January 2003).

³⁷ Moises Naim, "Singapore's Big Gamble," Foreign Policy, No. 130, May/June 2002.

⁴⁸ Tim Huxley, "Singapore in 2001," Asian Survey, Vol. XLII, No. 1, January/February 2002, p. 157.

⁴⁹ Sheldon W. Simon, "The ASEAN Regional Forum Views the Councils for Security Cooperation in the Asia Pacific: How Track II Assists Track I," <u>National Bureau of Asian Research Analysis</u> Vol. 13, No. 4, July 2002, http://www.nbr.org/publications/analysis/vol13no4/ARF%20views%20CSCAP.html (7 February 2003).

⁵⁰ Khaw Boon Wan, Senior Minister of State for Transport and Information, Communications and the Arts, "Singapore: Beyond 3G," speech at the Singapore Conference organized by the Paul H. Nitze School of Advanced International Studies, The Johns Hopkins University, Baltimore, MD, 3 October 2002, http://www.sais-jhu.edu/Speech_SMS.htm (9 January 2003).

⁵¹ Richard Stubbs, "ASEAN Plus Three: Emerging East Asian Regionalism?" <u>Asian Survey</u>, Vol. XLII, No. 3, May/June 2002, p. 455.

⁵² "Spratly Islands Dispute," American University School of International Service, Inventory of Conflict and Environment case study, May 1997, http://www.american.edu/projects/mandala/TED/ice/spratly.htm (27 January 2003).